### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

### FORM F-3 REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

SATELLOGIC INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

<u>British Virgin Islands</u> (Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) <u>Not Applicable</u> (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

Ruta 8 Km 17,500, Edificio 300 Oficina 324 Zonamerica Montevideo, 91600, Uruguay 00-598-25182302

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

Rick Dunn Satellogic Inc. Chief Financial Officer 210 Delburg Street Davidson, NC 28036 (704) 894-4482

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Zachary Davis King & Spalding LLP 1180 Peachtree Street, NE Suite 1600 Atlanta, GA 30309 (404) 572-4600

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box:  $\Box$ 

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box: 🗹

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  $\Box$ 

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  $\Box$ 

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.C. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.  $\Box$ 

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.C. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.  $\Box$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933.

#### Emerging growth company $\square$

If an emerging growth company that prepares its financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2) (B) of the Securities Act.  $\Box$ 

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act, or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. Neither we nor the Selling Securityholder may sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and neither we nor the Selling Securityholder are soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to completion, dated December 10, 2024

## PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS



#### SATELLOGIC INC.

Primary Offering of \$150,000,000 of Class A Ordinary Shares

# Secondary Offering of 3,571,429 Class A Ordinary Shares

This prospectus relates to the offer and sale, from time to time, in one more series or issuance and on terms to be determined at the time of the offering, by Satellogic Inc. ("us", "we", "our", or the "Company") of up to \$150,000,000 aggregate amount of our Class A Ordinary Shares, par value \$0.0001 per share ("Class A Ordinary Shares"). This prospectus also relates to the resale by the selling securityholder identified in this prospectus (the "Selling Securityholder") of up to an aggregate of 3,571,429 Class A Ordinary Shares.

This prospectus describes the general terms of these securities and the general manner in which these securities will be offered. We will provide the specific terms of these securities in supplements to this prospectus. The prospectus supplements will also describe the manner in which these securities will be offered and may also add to, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should carefully read this prospectus and any applicable accompanying prospectus supplement, together with the information incorporated by reference and any related free writing prospectus, before you invest.

We may offer and sell the securities separately or together in any combination for sale directly to investors or through underwriters, dealers or agents. If any underwriters, dealers or agents are involved in the sale of these securities we will set forth their names and describe their compensation in the applicable prospectus supplement. The Selling Securityholder may offer and sell the securities covered by this prospectus in a number of different ways and at varying prices. We provide more information about how the Selling Securityholder may sell the shares in the section entitled "*Plan of Distribution*."

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of Class A Ordinary Shares by the Selling Securityholder pursuant to this prospectus. However, we will pay the expenses, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, associated with the sale of securities pursuant to this prospectus.

The closing price of our Class A Ordinary Shares on the Nasdaq Stock Market LLC ("Nasdaq") on December 9, 2024 was \$4.74.

We are a "foreign private issuer" as defined under applicable Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") rules and an "emerging growth company" as that term is defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the "JOBS Act") and are eligible for reduced public company disclosure requirements.

Investing in our securities involves risks that are described in the "Risk Factors" section beginning on page 4 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the securities to be issued under this prospectus or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2024

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	ii
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	iii
SUMMARY	1
RISK FACTORS	4
USE OF PROCEEDS	6
DIVIDEND POLICY	7
SELLING SECURITYHOLDER	8
MATERIAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS	10
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	17
SERVICE OF PROCESS AND ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	20
LEGAL MATTERS	21
EXPERTS	22
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	23
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	24
i	

#### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a Registration Statement that we filed with the SEC using a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may, from time to time, sell the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings up to a total dollar amount of \$150,000,000 as described in this prospectus. This prospectus provides you with a general description of our Class A Ordinary Shares that we may offer. To the extent required by applicable law, each time we sell Class A Ordinary Shares, we will provide you with this prospectus and, to the extent required, a prospectus supplement that will contain more information about the specific terms of the offering. We may also authorize one or more free writing prospectuses to be provided to you that may contain material information relating to these offerings. Each such prospectus supplement (and any related free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you), if any, may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus or in documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus. We urge you to carefully read this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement, if any, and any related free writing prospectus, together with the information incorporated herein and therein by reference as described under the headings "*Where You Can Find More Information*" and "*Incorporation by Reference*" before buying any of the Class A Ordinary Shares being offered. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus, as applicable.

Neither we nor the Selling Securityholder have authorized any other person to provide you with different or additional information. Neither we nor the Selling Securityholder take responsibility for, nor can we provide assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may provide. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus or such other date stated in this prospectus, and our business, financial condition, results of operations and/or prospects may have changed since those dates. This prospectus contains summaries of certain provisions contained in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to in this prospectus have been filed, will be filed or will be incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described under "Where You Can Find More Information."

Neither we nor the Selling Securityholder are making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. Except as otherwise set forth in this prospectus, neither we nor the Selling Securityholder have taken any action to permit a public offering of these securities outside the United States or to permit the possession or distribution of this prospectus outside the United States. Persons outside the United States who come into possession of this prospectus must inform themselves about and observe any restrictions relating to the offering of these securities and the distribution of this prospectus outside the United States.

The Company name, logos and other trademarks and service marks of the Company appearing in this prospectus are the property of the Company. This prospectus contains references to our trademarks and to trademarks belonging to other entities. Solely for convenience, trademarks and trade names referred to in this prospectus, including logos, artwork and other visual displays may appear without the ® or TM symbols, but such references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that their respective owners will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, their rights thereto. We do not intend our use or display of other companies' trade names or trademarks to imply a relationship with, or endorsement or sponsorship of us by, any other companies.

In this prospectus, "we," "us," "our," the "Company" and "Satellogic Inc." refer to Satellogic Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries.

ii

#### CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This registration statement and the information incorporated by reference herein contains forward-looking statements regarding, among other things, the plans, strategies and prospects, both business and financial of the Company. These statements are based on the beliefs and assumptions of the management of the Company. Although the Company believes its plans, intentions and expectations reflected in or suggested by these forward-looking statements are inherently subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Generally, statements that are not historical facts, including statements correring possible or assumed future actions, business strategies, events or results of operations, are forward-looking statements. The words "anticipates," "believe," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intends," "may," "might," "plan," "possible," "potential," "predicts," "project," "should," "would" and similar expressions may identify forward-looking statements, but the absence of these words does not mean that a statement is not forward-looking.

These forward-looking statements are based on information available as of the date of this prospectus, and current expectations, forecasts and assumptions, and involve a number of risks and uncertainties. Accordingly, forward-looking statements should not be relied upon as representing our views as of any subsequent date, and we do not undertake any obligation to update forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date they were made, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as may be required under applicable securities laws.

In addition, statements that the Company "believes" and similar statements reflect such parties' beliefs and opinions on the relevant subject. These statements are based upon information available to such party as of the date of this prospectus, and while such party believes such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and these statements should not be read to indicate that the Company has conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. These statements are inherently uncertain and investors are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements.

You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements that speak only as of the date hereof. As a result of a number of known and unknown risks and uncertainties, our actual results or performance may be materially different from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Some factors that could cause actual results to differ include:

- our ability to generate revenue as expected;
- our ability to effectively market and sell our earth observation ("EO") services and to convert contracted revenues and our pipeline of potential contracts into actual revenues;
- risks related to the Convertible Notes (as defined below);
- the potential loss of one or more of our largest customers;
- the considerable time and expense related to our sales efforts and the length and unpredictability of our sales cycle;
- risks and uncertainties associated with defense-related contracts;
- risks related to our pricing structure;
- our ability to scale production of our satellites as planned;
- unforeseen risks, challenges and uncertainties related to our expansion into new business lines;
- our dependence on third parties to transport and launch our satellites into space;
- our reliance on third party vendors and manufacturers to build and provide certain satellite components, products, or services;

iii

- our dependence on ground station and cloud-based computing infrastructure operated by third parties for value added services, and any errors, disruption, cybersecurity incidents, performance problems, or failure in their or our operational infrastructure;
- risk related to certain minimum service requirements in our customer contracts;
- market acceptance of our EO services and our dependence upon our ability to keep pace with the latest technological advances, including those related to artificial intelligence and machine learning;
- our ability to identify suitable acquisition candidates or consummate acquisitions on acceptable terms, or our ability to successfully integrate acquisitions;
- competition for EO services;
- challenges with international operations or unexpected changes to the regulatory environment in certain markets;
- unknown defects or errors in our products;
- risk related to the capital-intensive nature of our business and our ability to raise adequate capital to finance our business strategies;
- uncertainties regarding our previously announced and ongoing efforts to reduce operational costs and control spending, including potential workforce reductions;
- uncertainties beyond our control related to the production, launch, commissioning, and/or operation of our satellites and related ground systems, software and analytic technologies;
- the failure of the market for EO services to achieve the growth potential we expect;
- risks related to our satellites and related equipment becoming impaired;
- risks related to the failure of our satellites to operate as intended;
- production and launch delays, launch failures, and damage or destruction to our satellites during launch;
- significant risks and uncertainties related to our insurance that may not be covered by insurance; and
- the impact of natural disasters, unusual or prolonged unfavorable weather conditions, epidemic outbreaks, terrorist acts and geopolitical events (including the ongoing conflicts between Russia and Ukraine, in the Gaza Strip and the Red Sea region) on our business and satellite launch schedules.

Risks, uncertainties and events may cause actual results to differ materially from the expectations described in our forward-looking statements. The above list of factors is not exhaustive. Other important factors are discussed under the caption "*Risk Factors*" in our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, or in other reports which we from time to time file with the SEC.

#### SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus and does not contain all of the information that is important to you in making an investment decision. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information included in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement. Before making your investment decision with respect to our securities, you should carefully read this entire prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, together with the information incorporated by reference herein or therein. This summary does not contain all of the information you should consider before investing in the Company's securities. Before making an investment decision, you should read this entire prospectus carefully, especially "Risk Factors" and the financial statements and related notes thereto, and the other documents to which this prospectus refers. Some of the statements in this prospectus constitute forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. See "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" for more information.

#### **Our Company**

We were founded in 2010 to help solve some of the greatest challenges of our time: resource utilization and distribution. From tradeoffs between food, energy and water supplies, to monitoring the impact of natural disasters, global health and humanitarian crises in the midst of a looming climate emergency, access to a continually refreshed source of global, high-quality data is critical to confronting some of the world's most crucial issues. We are committed to creating a fully automated and searchable EO catalog, and we believe we are uniquely positioned to provide the data that is critical to better inform decision-making aimed at addressing these challenges.

We are the first vertically integrated geospatial company, and we are building the first scalable, fully automated EO platform with the ability, when scaled, to remap the entire planet at both high-frequency and high-resolution, providing accessible and affordable solutions for our customers. We plan to democratize access to geospatial data by providing planetary insights at what we believe to be the lowest cost in the industry, ultimately driving better decision-making across a broad range of industries including agriculture, forestry, energy, financial services, and cartography.

We have created a highly scalable, vertically integrated and competitive operating model. We design the core components that go into developing and manufacturing our satellites to be mission specific. We manufacture many of our components, but we also partner with third parties to manufacture certain other components to our design specifications. We assemble, integrate and test the components and satellites in our facilities. This vertical integration provides a significant cost advantage, enabling us to produce and launch satellites for less than one-tenth the cost of our competitors on average. Additionally, we own all our key intellectual property, and our patented technology allows us to capture approximately 10x more imagery than our competitors on average. Taken together, we are achieving over 60x better unit economics than our closest peers in the NewSpace sector and more than 100x better unit economics than legacy competitors. Additionally, we believe we are well-positioned to compete effectively in the existing EO market that is currently supply-constrained and consists primarily of government and D&I customers. At June 30, 2024, we had 25 commercial satellites in orbit. As of the date of this prospectus, we have 23 satellites in orbit, of which 21 are operational and two are being used for testing. Over the near term, we will continue to take a measured approach to expanding our constellation, with our long term vision to reach a constellation size of approximately 200 satellites and to have the capability to conduct daily remaps of the entire planet.

Our strategy is focused along three distinct business lines: Asset Monitoring, Constellation as a Service ("CaaS"), and Space Systems. These business lines are designed to allow us to serve the existing EO market and begin to democratize access to a host of new EO customers.

#### Recent Developments

## PIPE Financing Transaction

On December 8, 2024, the Company entered into a Share Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with the Selling Securityholder, pursuant to which the Company issued in a private placement an aggregate of 3,571,429 Class A Ordinary Shares to the Selling Securityholder at a purchase price of US\$2.80 per share. The closing of the private placement occurred on December 10, 2024 and the Company received gross proceeds of \$10,000,000.

#### Board of Director Changes

On November 25, 2024, Howard Lutnick, a member of our Board of Directors, notified the Company of his decision to voluntarily resign from the Board, effective immediately. Mr. Lutnick's resignation follows his recent nomination to serve on the cabinet of the President of the United States as the Commerce Secretary. Mr. Lutnick's decision to resign was not a result of any disagreement with the Company, the Company's management or the Board. In connection with Mr. Lutnick's resignation, the Company will reduce the size of its Board from nine directors to eight.

On September 4, 2024, we announced the election of Kelly Kennedy to the Board of Directors of the Company as a Class III Director, with a term expiring at the Company's next annual meeting. Ms. Kennedy will serve as chair of the Audit Committee of the Board.

The Company also announced the retirement of Bradley Halverson from his position as a Class III Director of the Board and as chair of the Audit Committee. Mr. Halverson's decision to retire was not a result of any disagreement with the Company, the Company's management or the Board of Directors.

## NASA's Commercial SmallSat Data Acquisition Program

In September 2024 we announced that we were selected as one of eight recipients of NASA's Commercial SmallSat Data Acquisition Program (CSDA) On-Ramp1 Multiple Award contract, with a maximum cumulative value of \$476 million for all award winners.

Under the CSDA On-Ramp1, Satellogic will provide NASA with high-resolution multispectral imagery under a multiple-award contract in effect until November 15, 2028. The program aims to offer NASA a cost-effective solution for augmenting or complementing the Earth observation data gathered by the agency, other U.S. government entities, and international agencies. This data will be pivotal in efforts to understand and mitigate the effects of climate change, monitor environmental trends, and improve various applications that benefit humanity.

## Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company and a Foreign Private Issuer

#### Emerging Growth Company

As a company with less than \$1.235 billion in revenue during our last fiscal year, we qualify as an "emerging growth company" as defined in the JOBS Act. For so long as we remain an emerging growth company, we are eligible to utilize the following provisions of the JOBS Act that contain exceptions from disclosure and other requirements that otherwise are applicable to companies that conduct initial public offerings and file periodic reports with the SEC. These provisions include, but are not limited to:

- not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act"), the assessment of our internal control over financial reporting, which would otherwise be applicable beginning with the second annual report following the effectiveness of this registration statement;
- reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports, proxy statements and registration statements, including in this prospectus; and
- exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and shareholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved.

We expect to remain an emerging growth company at least through the end of the 2024 fiscal year. We have elected to utilize certain of the reduced disclosure obligations in this prospectus and may elect to utilize other reduced reporting requirements in our future filings with the SEC. As a result, the information that we provide to our shareholders may be different from what you might receive from other public reporting companies in which you hold equity interests.

#### Foreign Private Issuer

We qualify as a "foreign private issuer" under U.S. securities laws. Even after we no longer qualify as an emerging growth company, as long as we qualify as a foreign private issuer under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), we will be exempt from compliance with certain laws and regulations of the SEC, including:

- the sections of the Exchange Act regulating the solicitation of proxies, consents or authorizations in respect of a security registered under the Exchange Act;
- the sections of the Exchange Act requiring insiders to file public reports of their stock ownership and trading activities and liability for insiders who profit from trades made in a short period of time; and
- the rules under the Exchange Act requiring the filing with the SEC of quarterly reports on Form 10-Q containing unaudited financial and other specific information, or current reports on Form 8-K, upon the occurrence of specified significant events.

The Company may take advantage of these reporting exemptions until such time as it is no longer a "foreign private issuer." The Company could lose its status as a "foreign private issuer" under current SEC rules and regulations if more than 50% of the Company's outstanding voting securities become directly or indirectly held of record by U.S. holders and any one of the following is true: (i) the majority of the Company's directors or executive officers are U.S. citizens or residents; (ii) more than 50% of the Company's assets are located in the United States; or (iii) the Company's business is administered principally in the United States.

The Company may choose to take advantage of some but not all of these reduced burdens. The Company has taken advantage of reduced reporting requirements in this prospectus. Accordingly, the information contained in this prospectus may be different from the information you receive from the Company's competitors that are public companies, or other public companies in which you have made an investment.

As a "foreign private issuer," as defined by the SEC, the Company is permitted to follow home country corporate governance practices, instead of certain corporate governance practices required by the Trading Market for U.S. domestic issuers other than with respect to certain voting and committee requirements. The Company has elected to avail itself of the exemptions available to it under Rule 5613(c) of the Trading Market rules by forgoing (i) the requirement that the Company have a compensation committee that is composed entirely of independent directors with a written charter addressing the committee's purpose and responsibilities and (ii) the requirement that the Company have a nominating and corporate governance committee composed of entirely independent directors. Pursuant to the home country rule exemptions set forth under Rule 5615, the Company has elected to be exempt from the requirement under Rule 5635 to obtain shareholder approval for the issuance of 20% or more of the Company's outstanding Class A Ordinary Shares, including, for instance, the issuance of Class A Ordinary Shares issuable upon conversion of the Convertible Notes. Rule 5635 requires each issuer to obtain shareholder approval prior to certain dilutive events, including a transaction other than a public offering involving the sale of 20% or more of the issuer's common shares outstanding prior to the transaction for less than the greater of book or market value of the shares. As a foreign private issuer, however, the Company may adopt the practices of its home country, the British Virgin Islands, which do not require shareholder approval for such issuances. The Company will be eligible to take advantage of additional exemptions from certain corporate governance standards of the Trading Market.

The Company intends to take all actions necessary for it to maintain compliance as a foreign private issuer under the applicable corporate governance requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the rules adopted by the SEC and the Trading Market corporate governance rules and listing standards.

Because the Company is a foreign private issuer, its directors and senior management are not subject to short-swing profit and insider trading reporting obligations under Section 16 of the Exchange Act. They are, however, subject to the obligations to report changes in share ownership under Section 13 of the Exchange Act and related SEC rules.

## **Corporate Information**

The Company was incorporated under the laws of the British Virgin Islands on June 29, 2021 for the sole purpose of effectuating the Business Combination, having its registered office at Maples Corporate Services (BVI) Limited, Kingston Chambers, PO Box 173, Road Town, Tortola, British Virgin Islands and its principal executive office is located at 8 Km 17,500, Edificio 300 Oficina 324 Zonamérica Montevideo, 91600, Uruguay and its telephone number is 00-598-25182302. The Company's principal website address is www.satellogic.com. We do not incorporate the information contained on, or accessible through, the Company's websites into this prospectus, and you should not consider it a part of this prospectus.

#### **RISK FACTORS**

Investment in any securities offered pursuant to this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement involves risks. You should carefully consider the risk factors incorporated by reference to our most recent Annual Report on Form 20-F, any subsequent Semi-Annual Reports on Form 6-K, or Current Reports on Form 6-K, and all other information contained or incorporated by reference into this prospectus, as updated by our subsequent filings under the Exchange Act, and the risk factors and other information contained in any applicable prospectus supplement and any applicable free writing prospectus before acquiring any of such securities. The occurrence of one or more of the events or circumstances described in such filings, alone or in combination with other events or circumstances, may cause you to lose all or a part of your investment in the offered securities. Additional risk factors not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial may also impair our business or results of operations. See "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation by Reference" elsewhere in this prospectus.

#### **Risks Related to Our Class A Ordinary Shares**

# The market price of our Class A Ordinary Shares has been extremely volatile and may continue to be volatile due to numerous circumstances beyond our control.

Fluctuations in the price of our Class A Ordinary Shares could contribute to the loss of all or part of your investment. The trading price of our Class A Ordinary Shares has been, and may continue to be, volatile and subject to wide fluctuations in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control. Any of the factors listed below could have a material adverse effect on your investment in our Class A Ordinary Shares and our Class A Ordinary Shares may trade at prices significantly below the price you paid for them. In such circumstances, the trading price of our Class A Ordinary Share and nay experience a further decline.

Factors affecting the trading price of our Class A Ordinary Shares may include:

- actual or anticipated fluctuations in our financial results or the financial results of companies perceived to be similar to it;
- changes in the market's expectations about our operating results;
- comments by securities analysts or other third parties, including blogs, articles, message boards and social and other media;
- "short squeezes";
- success of competitors;
- our operating results failing to meet the expectation of securities analysts or investors in a particular period;
- changes in financial estimates and recommendations by securities analysts concerning us or the industries in which we operate;
- operating and share price performance of other companies that investors deem comparable to us;
- our ability to market new and enhanced products and technologies on a timely basis;
- changes in laws and regulations affecting our business;
- our ability to meet compliance requirements;
- commencement of, or involvement in, litigation involving us;
- changes in our capital structure, such as future issuances of securities or the incurrence of additional debt;

- the volume of Class A Ordinary Shares available for public sale;
- any major change in the Board of Directors or management;
- sales of substantial amounts of Class A Ordinary Shares by our directors, executive officers or significant shareholders or the perception that such sales could occur; and
- general economic and political conditions such as recessions, interest rates, international currency fluctuations and acts of war or terrorism.

Broad market and industry factors may materially harm the market price of our securities irrespective of our operating performance. The stock market in general, and Nasdaq in particular, have experienced price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of the particular companies affected. The trading prices and valuations of these stocks, and of our Class A Ordinary Shares, may not be predictable. A loss of investor confidence in the market for our Class A Ordinary Shares and the stocks of other companies which investors perceive to be similar to us could depress our share price regardless of our business, prospects, financial conditions or results of operations. A decline in the market price of our Class A Ordinary Shares also could adversely affect our ability to issue additional securities and our ability to obtain additional financing in the future.

## Content available in public media that is published by third parties, including blogs, posts, articles, message boards and social and other media, may include statements not attributable to us and may not be reliable or accurate.

We have received, and may continue to receive, media coverage that is published or otherwise disseminated by third parties, including blogs, posts, articles, message boards and social and other media. This includes coverage that is not attributable to statements made by our officers or associates. You should read carefully, evaluate and rely only on the information contained in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or any applicable free writing prospectus filed with the SEC in determining whether to purchase our Class A Ordinary Shares. Information or other media provided by third parties may not be reliable or accurate and could materially impact the trading price of our Class A Ordinary Shares which could cause shareholders to lose their investments.

# Substantial future sales of shares of our Class A Ordinary Shares or other securities could cause the market price of our Class A Ordinary Shares to decline.

The sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A Ordinary Shares, or the perception that such sales could occur, could adversely affect the price for our Class A Ordinary Shares. In addition to the Class A Ordinary Shares is shares offered hereby, we have filed a registration statement with the SEC registering the resale of up to 25,000,000 Class A Ordinary Shares issuable upon the conversion of \$30,000,000 of the floating rate secured convertible promissory notes (the "Convertible Notes") issued by our wholly-owned subsidiary, Nettar Group Inc., on April 12, 2024, all of which remain unsold. The issuance or resale, or expected or potential issuance or resale, of a substantial number of our Class A Ordinary Shares in the public market could adversely affect the market price for our Class A Ordinary Shares, result in dilution and make it more difficult for you to sell your Class A Ordinary Shares at times and prices that you feel are appropriate.

In the future, we may attempt to increase our capital resources by making offerings of debt, including additional Convertible Notes, or additional offerings of equity securities. In connection with the issuance of the Convertible Notes, we entered into a side letter which provides the purchaser with preemptive rights, in order to maintain its as-converted ownership percentage on the same basis as new capital raised. Accordingly, for so long as the purchaser holds Convertible Notes, it will be entitled to acquire, upon the same terms and at the same price to be paid by other holders, its pro rata portion of any Class A Ordinary Shares (or securities convertible into Class A Ordinary Shares), other than issuances under the Company's incentive compensation plans, issued by us.

Additionally, any convertible or exchangeable securities that we issue in the future may have rights, preferences, and privileges more favorable than those of our Class A Ordinary Shares and may result in dilution of owners of our Class A Ordinary Shares. We and, indirectly, our shareholders, will bear the cost of issuing and servicing such securities. Upon liquidation, holders of our debt securities and preferred stock (if any), and lenders with respect to other borrowings, will receive a distribution of our available assets prior to the holders of our Class A Ordinary Shares. Additional equity offerings may dilute the holdings of our existing shareholders or reduce the market price of our Class A Ordinary Shares, or both. Any preferred stock we issue in the future could have a preference on liquidating distributions or a preference on dividend payments that could limit our ability to make a dividend distribution to the holders of our Class A Ordinary Shares. Because our decision to issue securities in any future offerings. Thus, holders of our Class A Ordinary Shares bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our Class A Ordinary Shares and diluting their ownership interest in us.



## **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless we state otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, we intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of the securities offered by us under this prospectus for general corporate purposes. General corporate purposes may include additions to working capital, financing of capital expenditures, repayment or redemption of existing indebtedness, repurchases of stock and future acquisitions and strategic investment opportunities. Unless we state otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, pending the application of net proceeds, we expect to invest the net proceeds in short- and intermediate-term, interest-bearing obligations, investment-grade instruments, certificates of deposit or direct or guaranteed obligations of the U.S. government.

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of securities to be offered by the Selling Securityholder pursuant to this prospectus.

## **DIVIDEND POLICY**

The Company has never declared or paid any cash dividends and has no plan to declare or pay any dividends on Class A Ordinary Shares in the foreseeable future. The Company currently intends to retain any earnings for future operations and expansion.

#### SELLING SECURITYHOLDER

This prospectus relates in part to the resale by the Selling Securityholder of up to 3,571,429 Class A Ordinary Shares of the Company. The Selling Securityholder may from time to time offer and sell any or all of the Class A Ordinary Shares set forth below pursuant to this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement. When we refer to the "Selling Securityholder" in this prospectus, we mean the person listed in the table below, and the pledgees, donees, transferees, assignees, successors, designees and others who later come to hold any of the Selling Securityholder's interest in the Class A Ordinary Shares other than through a public sale.

The following table sets forth, as of the date of this prospectus, the name of the Selling Securityholder, the aggregate number of Ordinary Shares beneficially owned, and the aggregate number of Class A Ordinary Shares that the Selling Securityholder may offer pursuant to this prospectus. We have based percentage ownership on 81,496,330 Class A Ordinary Shares and 13,582,641 Class B Ordinary Shares (together with the Class A Ordinary Shares, the "Ordinary Shares") outstanding as of December 10, 2024.

We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with the rules of the SEC and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Unless otherwise indicated below, to our knowledge, the persons and entities named in the tables have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all securities that they beneficially own, subject to community property laws where applicable.

We cannot advise you as to whether the Selling Securityholder will in fact sell any or all of such Class A Ordinary Shares. As such, we are unable to declare the number of Class A Ordinary Shares that the Selling Securityholder will retain after any such sale. In addition, the Selling Securityholder may sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of, at any time and from time to time, the Class A Ordinary Shares in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), after the date of this prospectus.

Selling Securityholder information for each additional Selling Securityholder, if any, will be set forth by prospectus supplement to the extent required prior to the time of any offer or sale of such Selling Securityholder's shares pursuant to this prospectus. Any prospectus supplement may add, update, substitute, or change the information contained in this prospectus, including the identity of each Selling Securityholder and the number of Class A Ordinary Shares registered on its behalf. A Selling Securityholder may sell or otherwise transfer all, some or none of such shares in this offering. See "Plan of Distribution."

			Maximum		
			Number of		
			<b>Ordinary Shares</b>		
	Ordinary Shares Beneficially Owned prior to this Offering		to be Sold in	Ordinary Shares Beneficially Owned after this Offering	
			this Offering		
	Class A Ordinary		<b>Class A Ordinary</b>	<b>Class A Ordinary</b>	
Name of Selling Securityholder	Shares	%	Shares	Shares	%
Alyeska Master Fund, L.P. (1)	3,571,429	3.8%	3,571,429		_

(1) Alyeska Investment Group, L.P., the investment manager of Alyeska Master Fund, L.P. (the "Selling Securityholder"), has voting and investment control of the shares held by the Selling Securityholder. Anand Parekh is the Chief Executive Officer of Alyeska Investment Group, L.P., and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of such shares. Mr. Parekh, however, disclaims any beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Selling Securityholder. The registered address of Alyeska Master Fund, L.P. is at c/o Maples Corporate Services Limited, P.O. Box 309, Ugland House, South Church Street, George Town, Grand Cayman, KY1-1104, Cayman Islands. Alyeska Investment Group, L.P. is located at 77 W. Wacker, Suite 700, Chicago IL 60601.

<sup>9</sup> 

#### MATERIAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following summary of the material British Virgin Islands and U.S. federal income tax consequences of an investment in our Class A Ordinary Shares, sometimes referred to collectively in the summary as our "securities," is based upon laws and relevant interpretations thereof in effect as of the date of this prospectus, all of which are subject to change. This summary does not deal with all possible tax consequences relating to an investment in our securities, such as the tax consequences under state, local and other tax laws.

#### **British Virgin Islands Taxation**

The Company and all dividends, interest, rents, royalties, compensation and other amounts paid by the Company to persons who are not resident in the British Virgin Islands and any capital gains realized with respect to any shares, debt obligations, or other securities of the Company by persons who are not resident in the British Virgin Islands are exempt from all provisions of the Income Tax Ordinance in the British Virgin Islands.

No estate, inheritance, succession or gift tax, rate, duty, levy or other charge is payable by persons who are not resident in the British Virgin Islands with respect to any shares, debt obligation or other securities of the Company.

All instruments relating to transfers of property to or by the Company and all instruments relating to transactions in respect of the shares, debt obligations or other securities of the Company and all instruments relating to other transactions relating to the business of the Company are exempt from payment of stamp duty in the British Virgin Islands. This assumes that the Company does not hold an interest in real estate in the British Virgin Islands.

There are currently no withholding taxes or exchange control regulations in the British Virgin Islands applicable to the Company or its members.

## **United States Federal Income Taxation**

The following is a discussion of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences for U.S. holders and non-U.S. holders (each as defined below) relating to the acquisition, ownership and disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares. This discussion addresses only those holders that hold their Class A Ordinary Shares as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, property held for investment).

This discussion does not address all U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be relevant to a holder's particular circumstances, including the impact of the Medicare contribution tax on net investment income. In addition, it does not address consequences relevant to holders subject to special rules, including, without limitation:

- U.S. expatriates and former citizens or long-term residents of the United States;
- persons subject to the alternative minimum tax;
- persons holding Class A Ordinary Shares as part of a hedge, straddle or other risk reduction strategy or as part of a conversion transaction or other integrated transaction;
- banks, insurance companies and other financial institutions;
- brokers, dealers or traders in securities;
- "controlled foreign corporations," "passive foreign investment companies" and corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax;
- tax-exempt organizations or governmental organizations;
- persons subject to special tax accounting rules as a result of any item of gross income with respect to Class A Ordinary Shares being taken into account in an applicable financial statement;
- U.S. holders whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar;
- holders actually, or through attribution, owning 5% or more (by vote or value) of the Class A Ordinary Shares;
- regulated investment companies or real estate investment trusts;
- partnerships, S corporations or other pass-through entities or their partners, shareholders or other beneficial owners;

- qualified retirement plans, individual retirement accounts or other tax-deferred accounts; and
- "qualified foreign pension funds," as defined in Section 897(1)(2) of the Code, and entities all of the interests of which are held by qualified foreign pension funds.

If an entity or arrangement is treated as a partnership (or other pass-through entity or arrangement) for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the tax treatment of the persons treated as partners (or other owners) will generally depend on the status of the partners, the activities of the partnership and certain determinations made at the partner level. Accordingly, partnerships (or other pass-through entities or arrangements) and the partners (or other owners) in such partnerships (or such other pass-through entities or arrangements) should consult their own tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences to them relating to the matters discussed below.

For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. holder" is a beneficial owner of shares of Class A Ordinary Shares for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States,
- a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia,
- an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source, or
- an entity treated as a trust that (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and the control of one or more "United States persons" (within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code) or (2) was in existence on August 20, 1996 and has a valid election in effect to be treated as a United States person for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Also, for purposes of this discussion, a "non-U.S. holder" is any beneficial owner of Class A Ordinary Shares that is neither a U.S. holder nor an entity or arrangement classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

The discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Code, the Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder and administrative and judicial interpretations thereof, all as of the date hereof. Those authorities may be repealed, revoked, modified or subject to differing interpretations, possibly on a retroactive basis, so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below. Furthermore, this discussion does not address any aspect of U.S. federal non-income tax laws, such as gift, estate or Medicare contribution tax laws, or state, local or non-U.S. tax laws.

THIS DISCUSSION IS FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY AND IS NOT TAX ADVICE. INVESTORS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS WITH RESPECT TO THE APPLICATION OF THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX LAWS TO THEIR PARTICULAR SITUATIONS, AS WELL AS ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER THE U.S. FEDERAL ESTATE OR GIFT TAX LAWS OR UNDER THE LAWS OF ANY STATE, LOCAL OR NON-U.S. TAXING JURISDICTION OR UNDER ANY APPLICABLE INCOME TAX TREATY.

#### **U.S. Holders**

#### Dividends and Other Distributions on Class A Ordinary Shares

Subject to the PFIC rules discussed below under the heading "-Passive Foreign Investment Company Rules," distributions (including, for the avoidance of doubt and for the purpose of the balance of this discussion, deemed distributions) on the Class A Ordinary Shares will generally be taxable as a dividend for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent paid from the Company's current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. Distributions in excess of the Company's current and accumulated earnings and profits will constitute a return of capital that will be applied against and reduce (but not below zero) the U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in its Class A Ordinary Shares. Any remaining excess will be treated as gain realized on the sale or other disposition of the Class A Ordinary Shares and will be treated as described below under the heading "-Sale, Taxable Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares." The amount of any such distribution will include any amounts withheld, if any, by us (or another applicable withholding agent). Except as expressly provided herein, it is not expected that the Company will determine earnings and profits in accordance with U.S. federal income tax principles. Therefore, U.S. holders should expect that a distribution will generally be treated as a dividend.

Amounts treated as dividends that the Company pays to a U.S. holder that is a taxable corporation generally will be taxed at regular tax rates and will not qualify for the dividends received deduction generally allowed to domestic corporations in respect of dividends received from other domestic corporations. With respect to non-corporate U.S. holders, under tax laws currently in effect and subject to certain exceptions described below, dividends generally will be taxed at the lower applicable long-term capital gains rate only if the Class A Ordinary Shares are readily tradable on an established securities market in the United States or the Company is eligible for benefits under an applicable tax treaty with the United States, and, in each case, the Company is not treated as a PFIC with respect to such U.S. holder at the time the dividend was paid or in the preceding year, and provided certain holding period and other requirements are met. United States Treasury Department guidance indicates that the Class A Ordinary Shares, which are intended to be listed on Nasdaq, will be readily tradable on an established securities market in the United States A Ordinary Shares will be considered readily tradable on an established securities market in later years. Non-corporate U.S. holders that do not meet a minimum holding period requirement during which they are not protected from the risk of loss or that elect to treat the dividend income as "investment income" for purposes of investment interest deduction limitations will not be eligible for the reduced rates of taxation regardless of the Company's status as a qualified foreign corporation. In addition, the rate reduction will not apply to dividends if the recipient of a dividend is obligated to make related payments with respect to positions in substantially similar or related property. This disallowance applies even if the minimum holding period has been met.

Amounts taxable as dividends generally will be treated as income from sources outside the U.S. and will, depending on the circumstances of the U.S. holder, be "passive" or "general" category income which, in either case, is treated separately from other types of income for purposes of computing the foreign tax credit allowable to such U.S. holder. The rules governing foreign tax credits are complex and U.S. holders are urged to consult their tax advisers regarding the creditability of foreign taxes in their particular circumstances. In lieu of claiming a foreign tax credit, a U.S. holder may, in certain circumstances, deduct foreign taxes in computing their taxable income, subject to generally applicable limitations under U.S. law. Generally, an election to deduct foreign taxes instead of claiming foreign tax credits applies to all foreign taxes paid or accrued in the taxable year.

## Sale, Taxable Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares

Subject to the PFIC rules discussed below under the heading "*Passive Foreign Investment Company Rules*," upon any sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares, a U.S. holder generally will recognize gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between (i) the sum of (x) the amount of cash and (y) the fair market value of any other property received in such sale, exchange or other taxable disposition and (ii) the U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in such Class A Ordinary Shares. Any gain or loss recognized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder's holding period for such Class A Ordinary Shares exceeds one year. Long-term capital gain realized by a non-corporate U.S. holder generally will be taxable at a reduced rate. The deduction of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Any gain or loss recognized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares generally will be U.S.-source income or loss for purposes of computing the foreign tax credit allowable to a U.S. holder.

#### Passive Foreign Investment Company Rules

Certain adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences could apply to a U.S. holder if the Company is treated as a passive foreign investment company, or a PFIC, for any taxable year during which the U.S. holder holds Class A Ordinary Shares. A non-U.S. corporation, such as the Company, will be classified as a PFIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes for any taxable year in which, after applying certain look-through rules, either (i) 75% or more of its gross income for such year consists of certain types of "passive" income or (ii) 50% or more of the value of its assets (determined on the basis of a quarterly average) during such year produce or are held for the production of passive income. Passive income generally includes dividends, interest, royalties and rents (other than royalties and rents derived from the active conduct of a trade or business), annuities, net gains from the sale or exchange of property producing such income and net foreign currency gains. Generally, cash is considered to be held for the production of passive income and therefore is treated as a passive asset. For purposes of the PFIC income test and asset test described above, if the Company owns, directly or indirectly, 25% or more of the total value of the outstanding shares of another corporation, the Company will be treated as if it (a) held a proportionate share of the assets of such other corporation and (b) received directly a proportionate share of the income of such other corporation.

We believe that we have not been classified as a PFIC in 2023 or in any prior taxable year. PFIC status depends on the composition of the Company's (and its subsidiaries') income and assets and the fair market value of its (and its subsidiaries') assets from time to time, as well as on the application of complex statutory and regulatory rules that are subject to potentially varying or changing interpretations. This conclusion is a factual determination, however, that must be made annually at the close of each taxable year and, thus, is subject to change. Accordingly, no assurance can be provided with respect to the status of the Company as a PFIC for its current taxable year or in a future taxable year.

If the Company is a PFIC for any taxable year during which a U.S. holder owns Class A Ordinary Shares and the U.S. holder did not make the qualified electing fund, or QEF, or mark-to-market elections discussed below (including if such elections are not available), the Company or such non-U.S. subsidiary generally will continue to be a PFIC with respect to that U.S. holder for all succeeding years during which the U.S. holder owns Class A Ordinary Shares, even if it ceases to meet the thresholds set forth under the asset test or the income test above, unless the U.S. holder makes a "deemed sale" election with respect to its Class A Ordinary Shares. If a U.S. holder makes a "deemed sale" election, it will be deemed to have sold Class A Ordinary Shares at their fair market value and any gain from such deemed sale would be subject to the rules described in the following paragraphs. After the deemed sale election, so long as the Company does not become a PFIC in a subsequent taxable year, Class A Ordinary Shares with respect to any "excess distribution" it receives from the Company or any gain from an actual sale or other disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares. U.S. holders are strongly urged to consult their tax advisors as to the possibility and consequences of making a deemed sale election if the Company is and then ceases to be a PFIC and such an election becomes available.

If the Company is a PFIC for any taxable year during which a U.S. holder holds Class A Ordinary Shares, then, unless the U.S. holder makes either an applicable PFIC election (or elections), as further described below, for the first taxable year and each subsequent taxable year of the Company in which it was treated as a PFIC, such U.S. holder generally will be subject to special adverse tax rules with respect to any "excess distribution" that it receives and any gain that it recognizes from a sale or other disposition, including certain pledges, of Class A Ordinary Shares. For this purpose, distributions received in a taxable year that are greater than 125% of the average annual distributions received during the shorter of the three preceding taxable years or the U.S. holder's holding period for Class A Ordinary Shares will be treated as an excess distribution. Under these rules:

- the excess distribution or recognized gain will be allocated ratably over the U.S. holder's holding period for Class A Ordinary Shares;
- the amount of the excess distribution or recognized gain allocated to the taxable year of distribution or gain, and to any taxable years in the U.S. holder's holding period prior to the first taxable year in which the Company was treated as a PFIC, will be treated as ordinary income; and
- the amount of the excess distribution or recognized gain allocated to each other taxable year will be subject to the highest tax rate in effect for individuals or corporations, as applicable, for each such year and the resulting tax will be subject to the interest charge generally applicable to underpayments of tax.

If the Company is a PFIC for any taxable year during which a U.S. holder holds Class A Ordinary Shares and any of the Company's non-U.S. subsidiaries or other corporate entities in which the Company owns equity interests is also a PFIC, the U.S. holder would be treated as owning a proportionate amount (by value) of the shares of each such non-U.S. entity classified as a PFIC (each such entity, a lower-tier PFIC). Rules similar to those described above and below would apply to such shares. There can be no assurance that any of the Company's non-U.S. subsidiaries will not be classified as a PFIC for any taxable year. U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisor regarding the application of the PFIC rules to the Company's lower-tier PFICs (if any).

In general, if the Company is determined to be a PFIC, a U.S. holder may avoid the adverse PFIC tax consequences described above in respect of Class A Ordinary Shares by making and maintaining a timely and valid QEF election (if eligible to do so) to include in income its pro rata share of the Company's (and any lower-tier PFICs') net capital gains (as long-term capital gain) and other earnings and profits (as ordinary income), on a current basis, in each case whether or not distributed, in the first taxable year of the U.S. holder in which or with which the Company's taxable year ends and each subsequent taxable year. A U.S. holder generally may make a separate election to defer the payment of taxes on undistributed income inclusions under the QEF rules, but if deferred, any such taxes will be subject to an interest charge.

If a U.S. holder has made a QEF election with respect to its Class A Ordinary Shares (and any lower-tier PFICs), and the excess distribution rules discussed above do not apply to such shares (because a timely QEF election for the Company (and each lower-tier PFIC) was made in its first taxable year as a PFIC in which the U.S. holder holds (or is deemed to hold) such shares or a purge of the PFIC taint was made pursuant to a purging election, such as the deemed sale election as described above), any gain recognized on the sale of Class A Ordinary Shares generally will be taxable as capital gain and no additional interest charge will be imposed under the PFIC rules. U.S. holders should consult their tax advisors as to the application of the rules governing purging elections to their particular circumstances. As discussed above, if the Company is a PFIC for any taxable year, a U.S. holder of Class A Ordinary Shares that has made a QEF election will be currently taxed on its pro rata share of the Company's earnings and profits, whether or not distributed for such year. A subsequent distribution of such earnings and profits that were previously included in income generally may not be treated as dividends when distributed to such U.S. holder. The tax basis of a U.S. holder's shares in a QEF will be increased by amounts that are included in income and decreased by amounts distributed but not taxed as dividends, under the above rules. In addition, if the Company is not a PFIC for any taxable year, such U.S. holder will not be subject to the QEF inclusion regime with respect to Class A Ordinary Shares for such a taxable year.

The QEF election is made on a shareholder-by-shareholder basis and once made, can be revoked only with the consent of the IRS. In order to make a QEF election, a U.S. holder must receive a PFIC Annual Information Statement from the Company (or the lower-tier PFIC, if applicable), which includes information about the Company's (or the lower-tier PFIC's) ordinary earnings and net capital gain.

Within 120 days after the end of each of the Company's taxable years for which it reasonably believes that it may be a PFIC, the Company will determine its PFIC status and the PFIC status of each of its non-U.S. subsidiaries, and make those statuses available to its shareholders. If the Company determines that it was, or could reasonably be deemed to have been, a PFIC for any taxable year, the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to provide, and cause its non-U.S. subsidiaries that are PFICs, to provide, U.S. holders with tax information necessary to enable a U.S. holder to make a QEF election with respect to the Company and its non-U.S. subsidiaries, including a PFIC Annual Information Statement, the Company's obligation to determine its PFIC status and the PFIC status of each of its non-U.S. subsidiaries, and the Company's obligation to provide tax information, will last until the later of (x) five years after the end of the Company's taxable year. After such period, the Company currently intends to continue to determine its PFIC status of each of its non-U.S. subsidiaries, and to provide the necessary information described above (including a PFIC Annual Information Statement) but there can be no assurance that the Company will in fact make those determinations or provide the necessary information.

A U.S. holder generally makes a QEF election by attaching a completed IRS Form 8621 (Information Return by a Shareholder of a Passive Foreign Investment Company or Qualified Electing Fund), including the information provided in a PFIC Annual Information Statement, to a timely filed U.S. federal income tax return for the tax year to which the election relates. Retroactive QEF elections generally may be made only by filing a protective statement with such return and if certain other conditions are met or with the consent of the IRS. U.S. holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the availability and tax consequences of a retroactive QEF election under their particular circumstances.

Alternatively, if the Company is a PFIC and Class A Ordinary Shares constitute "marketable stock," a U.S. holder may avoid the adverse PFIC tax consequences discussed above if such U.S. holder makes a mark-to-market election with respect to such shares for the first taxable year in which it holds (or is deemed to hold) Class A Ordinary Shares and each subsequent taxable year. Such U.S. holder generally will include for each of its taxable years as ordinary income the excess, if any, of the fair market value of its Class A Ordinary Shares at the end of such year over its adjusted basis in its Class A Ordinary Shares. These amounts of ordinary income would not be eligible for the favorable tax rates applicable to qualified dividend income or long-term capital gains. The U.S. holder also will recognize an ordinary loss in respect of the excess, if any, of its adjusted basis of its Class A Ordinary Shares at the end of its taxable year (but only to the extent of the net amount of previously included income as a result of the mark-to-market election). The U.S. holder's basis in its Class A Ordinary Shares will be adjusted to reflect any such income or loss amounts, and any further gain recognized on a sale or other taxable disposition of its Class A Ordinary Shares will be treated as ordinary income.

The mark-to-market election is available only for "marketable stock"-generally, stock that is regularly traded on a national securities exchange that is registered with the SEC, including Nasdaq (on which Class A Ordinary Shares are intended to be listed). If made, a mark-to-market election would be effective for the taxable year for which the election was made and for all subsequent taxable years unless Class A Ordinary Shares cease to qualify as "marketable stock" for purposes of the PFIC rules or the IRS consents to the revocation of the election. U.S. holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the availability and tax consequences of a mark-to-market election with respect to Class A Ordinary Shares under their particular circumstances.

A U.S. holder that owns (or is deemed to own) shares in a PFIC during any taxable year of the U.S. holder may have to file an IRS Form 8621(Information Return by a Shareholder of a Passive Foreign Investment Company or Qualified Electing Fund) (whether or not a QEF or mark-tomarket election is made) and to provide such other information as may be required by the U.S. Treasury Department. Failure to do so, if required, will extend the statute of limitations applicable to such U.S. holder until such required information is furnished to the IRS.

The rules dealing with PFICs and with the purging, QEF, and mark-to-market elections are very complex and are affected by various factors in addition to those described above. Accordingly, U.S. holders of Class A Ordinary Shares are urged to consult their own tax advisors concerning the application of the PFIC rules to the Company securities under their particular circumstances.

### Information Reporting, Backup Withholding and Additional Reporting Requirements

Dividend payments with respect to the Class A Ordinary Shares and proceeds from the sale, exchange or redemption of the Class A Ordinary Shares may be subject to information reporting filed with the IRS unless the U.S. holder is an exempt recipient. Backup withholding may apply to such payments if the U.S. holder fails to provide a taxpayer identification number, a certification of exempt status or has been notified by the IRS that it is subject to backup withholding (and such notification has not been withdrawn). Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against a U.S. holder's federal income tax liability provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

Certain U.S. holders (and to the extent provided in IRS guidance, certain individual non-U.S. holders) holding specified foreign financial assets with an aggregate value in excess of the applicable dollar thresholds are required to report information to the IRS relating to Class A Ordinary Shares, subject to certain exceptions (including an exception for Class A Ordinary Shares held in accounts maintained by U.S. financial institutions), by attaching a complete IRS Form 8938 (Statement of Specified Foreign Financial Assets) with their tax return for each year in which they hold Class A Ordinary Shares. Substantial penalties apply to any failure to file IRS Form 8938 and the period of limitations on assessment and collection of U.S. federal income taxes will be extended in the event of a failure to comply. U.S. holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, of these rules on the ownership and disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares.

#### Non-U.S. Holders

### Dividends and Other Distributions on Class A Ordinary Shares

Subject to the discussion below concerning backup withholding, non-U.S. holders generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax or withholding tax on dividends (including dividends with respect to constructive distributions, as further described under the heading "-U.S. Holders-Possible Constructive Distributions") received from the Company on Class A Ordinary Shares unless the income from such dividends is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business of the non-U.S. holder in the United States and, if required under an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a permanent establishment or a fixed base maintained by the non-U.S. holder in the United States, in which case, a non-U.S. holder will be subject to regular federal income tax on such dividend generally in the same manner as discussed in the section above under "U.S. Holders-Dividends and Other Distributions on Class A Ordinary Shares," unless an applicable income tax treaty provides otherwise. In addition, earnings and profits of such a corporate non-U.S. holder that are attributable to such dividend, as determined after allowance for certain adjustments, may be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a rate of 30%, or at a lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

#### Sale, Taxable Exchange or other Taxable Disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares

Subject to the discussion below concerning backup withholding, non-U.S. holders generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax or withholding tax on any gain realized upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares, unless either:

- the gain is effectively connected with the non-U.S. holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, the non-U.S. holder maintains a permanent establishment or fixed place of business in the United States to which such gain is attributable); or
- the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year of the redemption and certain other requirements are met.

Gain described in the first bullet point above generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at the regular graduated rates. A non-U.S. holder that is a corporation may also be subject to a branch profits tax at a rate of 30% (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty) on such effectively connected gain, as adjusted for certain items.

Gain described in the second bullet point above will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at a rate of 30% (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty), which may be offset by U.S. source capital losses of the non-U.S. holder (even though the individual is not considered a resident of the United States) provided that the non-U.S. holder has timely filed U.S. federal income tax returns with respect to such losses. In addition, earnings and profits of a corporate non-U.S. holder that are attributable to such gain, as determined after allowance for certain adjustments, may be subject to an additional branch profits tax at a rate of 30%, or at a lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Payments of dividends on Class A Ordinary Shares and amounts received with respect to the sale or other disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares will not be subject to backup withholding, provided that the applicable withholding agent does not have actual knowledge or reason to know the holder is a United States person and the holder either certifies its non-U.S. status, such as by furnishing a valid IRS Form W-8BEN, W-8BEN-E or W-8ECI, or otherwise establishes an exemption. However, information returns may be filed with the IRS in connection with any payments of dividends on Class A Ordinary Shares paid to the non-U.S. holder or amounts received with respect to the sale or other disposition of Class A Ordinary Shares by the non-U.S. holder, regardless of whether any tax was actually withheld.

Copies of information returns that are filed with the IRS may be made available under the provisions of an applicable treaty or agreement to the tax authorities of the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides or is established. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against a non-U.S. holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX DISCUSSION SET FORTH ABOVE IS INCLUDED FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ONLY AND MAY NOT BE APPLICABLE TO YOU DEPENDING UPON YOUR PARTICULAR SITUATION. YOU ARE URGED TO CONSULT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISOR WITH RESPECT TO THE TAX CONSEQUENCES TO YOU OF THE ACQUISITION, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF CLASS A ORDINARY SHARES INCLUDING THE TAX CONSEQUENCES UNDER STATE, LOCAL, ESTATE, FOREIGN AND OTHER TAX LAWS AND TAX TREATIES AND THE POSSIBLE EFFECTS OF CHANGES IN U.S. OR OTHER TAX LAWS.

## PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We and the Selling Securityholder may use any one or more of the following methods when selling the securities offered hereby:

- directly to investors, including through a specific bidding, auction or other process;
- to investors through agents;
- directly to agents;
- to or through brokers or dealers;
- to the public through underwriting syndicates led by one or more managing underwriters;
- to one or more underwriters acting alone for resale to investors or to the public;
- in "at-the-market offerings" to or through a market maker or into an existing trading market, or a securities exchange or otherwise;
- through forward or other derivative transactions relating to the securities being registered hereunder;
- through a combination of any such methods of sale; or
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The Selling Securityholder may sell or distribute the Class A Ordinary Shares offered hereby from time to time in one or more public or private transactions, including:

- block trades, including block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the shares as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate a transaction;
- on any exchange or quotation service or in the over-the-counter market; or
- ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers.

If we or the Selling Securityholder sell securities to a dealer acting as principal, the dealer may resell such securities at varying prices to be determined by such dealer in its discretion at the time of resale without consulting with us and such resale prices may not be disclosed in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Any underwritten offering may be on a best efforts or a firm commitment basis. We may also offer securities through subscription rights distributed to our shareholders on a pro rata basis, which may or may not be transferable. In any distribution of subscription rights to shareholders, if all of the underlying securities are not subscribed for, we may then sell the unsubscribed securities directly to third parties or may engage the services of one or more underwriters, dealers or agents, including standby underwriters, to sell the unsubscribed securities to third parties.

Sales of the securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions:

- at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
- at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
- · at prices related to prevailing market prices; or
- at negotiated prices.

Any of the prices may represent a discount from the then prevailing market prices.

In the sale of the securities, underwriters or agents may receive compensation from us in the form of underwriting discounts or commissions and may also receive compensation from purchasers of the securities, for whom they may act as agents, in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions. Underwriters may sell the securities to or through dealers, and such dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the underwriters and/or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agents.

Discounts, concessions and commissions may be changed from time to time. Dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of the securities may be deemed to be underwriters under the Securities Act, and any discounts, concessions or commissions they receive from us and any profit on the resale of securities they realize may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under applicable federal and state securities laws.

The applicable prospectus supplement will, where applicable:

- describe the terms of the offering;
- identify any such underwriter, dealer or agent;
- describe any compensation in the form of discounts, concessions, commissions or otherwise received from us by each such underwriter or agent and in the aggregate by all underwriters and agents;
- describe the purchase price or the public offering price of the securities;
- identify the amounts underwritten; and
- identify the nature of the underwriter's or underwriters' obligation to take the securities.

Any Class A Ordinary Shares sold pursuant to a prospectus supplement will be listed on Nasdaq, subject to official notice of issuance. It is possible that one or more underwriters may make a market in the securities, but such underwriters will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. No assurance can be given as to the liquidity of, or the trading market for, any offered securities.

We and the Selling Securityholder may offer the securities into an existing trading market on the terms described in a prospectus supplement relating thereto. Underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in any at-the-market offerings will be described in the prospectus supplement relating thereto.

We and the Selling Securityholder may enter into derivative transactions with third parties, or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third parties in privately negotiated transactions. If disclosed in the applicable prospectus supplement, in connection with those derivative transactions third parties may sell securities covered by this prospectus and such prospectus supplement, including in short sale transactions. If so, the third party may use securities pledged by us or borrowed from us or from others to settle those short sales or to close out any related open borrowings of securities, and may use securities received from us in settlement of those derivative transactions to close out any related open borrowings of securities. If the third party is or may be deemed to be an underwriter under the Securities Act, it will be identified in the applicable prospectus supplements.

Until the distribution of the securities is completed, rules of the SEC may limit the ability of any underwriters and selling group members to bid for and purchase the securities. As an exception to these rules, underwriters are permitted to engage in some transactions that stabilize the price of the securities. Such transactions consist of bids or purchases for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the securities.

Underwriters may engage in overallotment. If any underwriters create a short position in the securities in an offering in which they sell more securities than are set forth on the cover page of the applicable prospectus supplement, the underwriters may reduce that short position by purchasing the securities in the open market.

The lead underwriters may also impose a penalty bid on other underwriters and selling group members participating in an offering. This means that if the lead underwriters purchase securities in the open market to reduce the underwriters' short position or to stabilize the price of the securities, they may reclaim the amount of any selling concession from the underwriters and selling group members who sold those securities as part of the offering.



In general, purchases of a security for the purpose of stabilization or to reduce a short position could cause the price of the security to be higher than it might be in the absence of such purchases. The imposition of a penalty bid might also have an effect on the price of a security to the extent that it were to discourage resales of the security before the distribution is completed.

We do not make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above might have on the price of the securities. In addition, we do not make any representation that underwriters will engage in such transactions or that such transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

Under agreements into which we may enter, underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in the distribution of the securities may be entitled to indemnification by us against our contribution towards certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the applicable securities laws.

Underwriters, dealers and agents may engage in transactions with us, perform services for us or be our tenants in the ordinary course of business.

If indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we and the Selling Securityholder will authorize underwriters or other persons acting as our agents to solicit offers by particular institutions to purchase securities from us at the public offering price set forth in such prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on the date or dates stated in such prospectus supplement. Each delayed delivery contract will be for an amount no less than, and the aggregate amounts of securities sold under delayed delivery contracts shall be not less nor more than, the respective amounts stated in the applicable prospectus supplement. Institutions with which such contracts, when authorized, may be made include commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds, investment companies, educational and charitable institutions and others, but will in all cases be subject to our approval. The obligations of any purchaser under any such contract will be subject to the conditions that (a) the purchase of the securities shall not at the time of delivery be prohibited under the laws of any jurisdiction in the United States to which the purchaser is subject, and (b) if the securities are being sold to underwriters, we shall have sold to the underwriters the total amount of the securities less the amount thereof covered by the contracts. The underwriters and such other agents will not have any responsibility in respect of the validity or performance of such contracts.

To comply with applicable state securities laws, the securities offered by this prospectus will be sold, if necessary, in such jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, securities may not be sold in some states unless they have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from the registration or qualification requirement is available and is complied with.

Underwriters, dealers or agents that participate in the offer of securities, or their affiliates or associates, may have engaged or engage in transactions with and perform services for us or our affiliates in the ordinary course of business for which they may have received or receive customary fees and reimbursement of expenses.

The Selling Securityholder also may resell all or a portion of its Class A Ordinary Shares in open market transactions in reliance upon Rule 144 under the Securities Act, provided it meets the criteria and conforms to the requirements of Rule 144.

## SERVICE OF PROCESS AND ENFORCEMENT OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

The Company is incorporated in the British Virgin Islands and conducts a majority of its operations through its subsidiary, Nettar Group Inc., outside the United States. The majority of the Company's assets are located outside the United States. A majority of the Company's officers reside outside the United States and a substantial portion of the assets of those persons are located outside of the United States. As a result, it could be difficult or impossible for you to bring an action against the Company or against these individuals outside of the United States in the event that you believe that your rights have been infringed under the applicable securities laws or otherwise. Even if you are successful in bringing an action of this kind, the laws outside of the United States could render you unable to enforce a judgment against the Company's assets or the assets of the Company's officers.

## LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the Class A Ordinary Shares has been passed upon by Maples and Calder, British Virgin Islands, counsel to the Company. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for us by King & Spalding LLP, Atlanta, Georgia. Additional legal matters may be passed upon for any underwriters, dealers or agents by counsel that we will name in the applicable prospectus supplement.

## EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Satellogic Inc. at December 31, 2023 and 2022, and for the years then ended, incorporated by reference in this Prospectus and Registration Statement have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm as set forth in their respective report thereon (which contains an explanatory paragraph describing conditions that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern as described in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements), and for the year ended December 31, 2021, by Pistrelli, Henry Martin y Asociados S.R.L. (predecessor firm of Pistrelli, Henry Martin y Asociados S.A.) (member of Ernst & Young Global Limited), independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their respective report thereon, incorporated by reference elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firms as experts in accounting and auditing.

## WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the periodic reporting and other information requirements of the Exchange Act as applicable to a "foreign private issuer," and we will file annual reports and other information from time to time with the SEC in accordance with such requirements. Our SEC filings will be available to the public on the internet at a website maintained by the SEC located at *www.sec.gov.* 

We also maintain an Internet website at *www.satellogic.com*. We will make available, free of charge, the following documents as soon as reasonably practicable after they are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC: our Annual Reports on Form 20-F; our reports on Form 6-K; amendments to these documents; and other information as may be required by the SEC. The information contained on, or that may be accessed through, our website is not part of, and is not incorporated into, this prospectus.

#### **INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE**

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference much of the information that we file with them, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those publicly available documents. The information that we incorporate by reference in this prospectus is considered to be part of this prospectus. Because we are incorporating by reference future filings with the SEC, this prospectus is continually updated and those future filings may modify or supersede some of the information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. This means that you must look at all of the SEC filings that we incorporate by reference to determine if any of the statements in this prospectus or in any document previously incorporated by reference have been modified or superseded.

This prospectus incorporates by reference the documents listed below and any future filings we make with the SEC until the offering of the securities under the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part is terminated or completed:

- 1. Our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2023, filed with the SEC on April 15, 2024 (the "Annual Report");
- 2. Our Reports on Form 6-K furnished to the SEC on <u>April 16, 2024</u>, <u>May 24, 2024</u>, <u>June 14, 2024</u>, <u>August 15, 2024</u>, <u>September 4, 2024</u>, <u>November 27, 2024</u>, <u>December 2, 2024</u> and <u>December 10, 2024</u>; and
- The description of our securities contained in our registration statement on Form 8-A, dated January 24, 2022, filed with the SEC on January 25, 2022 and any amendment or report filed with the SEC for the purpose of updating the description, including Exhibit 99.1 to the Annual Report.

We are also incorporating by reference all subsequent annual reports on Form 20-F that we file with the SEC and certain reports on Form 6-K that we furnish to the SEC after the date of this prospectus (if such reports on Form 6-K expressly state that they are incorporated in whole or in part by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part) prior to the termination of this offering. In all cases, you should rely on the later information over different information included in this prospectus or any accompanying prospectus supplement.

We have filed a registration statement on Form F-3 to register with the SEC the offer and sale of the securities described in this prospectus. This prospectus is part of that registration statement. As permitted by SEC rules, this prospectus does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement and the accompanying exhibits and schedules we file with the SEC. You may refer to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules for more information about us and our securities.

The SEC maintains an Internet website that contains reports and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC. Our filings with the SEC are also available to the public through the SEC's website at *http://www.sec.gov.* 

Certain statements in and portions of this prospectus update and replace information in the above listed documents incorporated by reference. Likewise, statements in or portions of a future document (a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, or a prospectus supplement to this prospectus) that we may file with the SEC may update and replace statements in and portions of this prospectus or the above-listed documents.

We are a "foreign private issuer" as defined in Rule 3b-4 under the Exchange Act. As a result, our proxy solicitations are not subject to the disclosure and procedural requirements of Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act and transactions in our equity securities by our officers and directors are exempt from Section 16 of the Exchange Act. In addition, we are not required under the Exchange Act to file periodic reports and financial statements as frequently or as promptly as U.S. companies whose securities are registered under the Exchange Act. We publish annually an annual report filed on Form 20-F containing financial statements that have been examined and reported on, with an opinion expressed by, a qualified independent auditor or certified public accountant. We prepare our annual financial statements in United States dollars and in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and in any post-effective amendment to the Form F-3 of which this prospectus is a part, or in any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in the post-effective amendment or prospectus supplement, as relevant. You should read this prospectus and any post-effective amendment or prospectus supplement, as relevant. You should read this prospectus and any post-effective amendment or prospectus supplement together with the additional information about us, the securities offered under this prospectus, and our other outstanding securities. The registration statement, including the exhibits, can be read at the SEC's website as described above under "*Where You Can Find More Information*."



We will provide to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom this prospectus is delivered, a copy of any or all the information that has been incorporated by reference in this prospectus but not delivered with this prospectus (and any exhibits specifically incorporated in such information), at no cost, upon written or oral request to us at the following address:

Satellogic Inc. Attn: Investor Relations 210 Delburg Street Davidson, NC 28036 (704) 894-4482

You may also obtain information about us by visiting our website at *www.satellogic.com*. Information contained on our website is not part of this prospectus.

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated in this prospectus or any supplement. We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with different information. You should not rely on any other representations. Our affairs may change after this prospectus or any supplement is distributed. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus or any supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of those documents. You should read all information supplementing this prospectus.

## PART II. INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

#### Item 8. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

The Company's memorandum and articles of association, the BVI Business Companies Act (As Revised), and the common law of the British Virgin Islands allow the Company to indemnify the Company's officers and directors from certain liabilities. The Company's memorandum and articles of association provide that the Company may indemnify against all expenses, including legal fees, and against all judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement and reasonably incurred in connection with legal, administrative or investigative proceedings any person who: (a) is or was a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed proceedings, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director of the Company, an officer of the Company or a liquidator of the Company; or (b) is or was, at the request of the Company, serving as a director or in any other capacity is or was acting for, another body corporate or a partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise. The Company may not so indemnify a person referred to in the preceding sentence unless the person acted honestly and in good faith and in what he believed to be the best interests of the Company and, in the case of criminal proceedings, the person had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.

The termination of any proceedings by any judgment, order, settlement, conviction or the entering of a nolle prosequi does not, by itself, create a presumption that the person did not act honestly and in good faith and with a view to the best interests of the Company or that the person had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.

The Company may purchase and maintain insurance for the benefit of any director or other officer of the Company against any liability which, by virtue of any rule of law, would otherwise attach to such person in respect of any negligence, default, breach of duty or breach of trust of which such person may be guilty in relation to the Company.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling us pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is theretofore unenforceable.

#### Item 9. Exhibits.

(a) Exhibits

## Exhibit No. Description

<ul> <li><u>Form F-4 filed October 19, 2021 (file no. 333-258764)).</u></li> <li><u>Specimen Class B ordinary share certificate of Satellogic Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the Registration Staten Form F-4 filed October 19, 2021 (file no. 333-258764)).</u></li> </ul>	
Form E 4 filed October 10, $2021$ (file no. 323, 258764))	<u>124 (file</u>
$\frac{100017-4000000179}{2021(1000000179,2021(1000000000000000000000000000000000$	<u>24 (file</u>
5.1* Opinion of Maples and Calder (BVI) as to validity of Satellogic Inc. Class A Ordinary Shares.	<u>)24 (file</u>
8.1 List of Significant Subsidiaries (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 8.1 to the Annual Report on Form 20-F filed on April 15, 20	
<u>no. 001-41247)).</u>	
10.1 Form of Share Purchase Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Form 6-K filed on December 10, 2024 (file no.	001-
<u>41247))</u>	
23.1* <u>Consent of Ernst &amp; Young LLP.</u>	
23.2* Consent of Pistrelli, Henry Martin y Asociados S.A. (Successor firm of Pistrelli, Henry Martin y Asociados S.R.L).	
23.3* Consent of Maples and Calder (BVI) (included in Exhibit 5.1).	
24.1* Power of Attorney (included on the signature page to the initial filing of the registration statement).	
107* <u>Filing Fee Table.</u>	
* Filed herewith.	
<sup>†</sup> Certain of the exhibits and schedules to this Exhibit have been omitted in accordance with Regulation S-K Item 601(a)(5). The Re	gistrant
agrees to furnish a copy of all omitted exhibits and schedules to the SEC upon its request.	

II-1

## Item 10. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned hereby undertakes:

- (1) to file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
  - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;
    - (ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) that, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
    - (iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

*provided, however*, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(1)(ii) and (a)(1)(iii) of this section do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the SEC by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) that for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof;
- (3) to remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering;
- (4) to file a post-effective amendment to the registration statement to include any financial statements required by "Item 8.A. of Form 20-F" at the start of any delayed offering or throughout a continuous offering. Financial statements and information otherwise required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act need not be furnished; provided, that the registrant includes in the prospectus, by means of a post-effective amendment, financial statements required pursuant to this paragraph and other information necessary to ensure that all other information in the prospectus is at least as current as the date of those financial statements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a post-effective amendment need not be filed to include financial statements and information required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act or Item 8.A of Form 20-F if such financial statements and information are contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to section 13 or section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the Form F-3; and
- (5) that, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act to any purchaser:
- (i) if the registrant is relying on Rule 430B:
  - (A) each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and

II-2

- (B) each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(l)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by section 10(a) of the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof; provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date; and
- (ii) if the registrant is subject to Rule 430C, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness; provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or prospectus that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use;
- (6) that, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities: The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
  - (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
  - (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
  - (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
  - (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
- (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to section 13(a) or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

II-3

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form F-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Davidson, State of North Carolina, on December 10, 2024.

# SATELLOGIC INC.

By: /s/ Rick Dunn

 Name:
 Rick Dunn

 Title:
 Chief Financial Officer

 (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

# POWER OF ATTORNEY

Each of the undersigned individuals hereby severally constitutes and appoints Emiliano Kargieman as the attorney-in-fact for the undersigned, in any and all capacities, with full power of substitution, to sign on such person's behalf, individually and in each capacity stated below, any and all amendments to this registration statement, and any subsequent registration statement filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 462(b) of the Securities Act, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the SEC, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite or necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as such person might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact, and each of them, or his or her substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Capacity	Date	
/s/ Emiliano Kargieman Emiliano Kargieman	Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Rick Dunn Rick Dunn	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Ted Wang Ted Wang	Director	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Marcos Galperin Marcos Galperin	Director	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Kelly J. Kennedy Kelly J. Kennedy	Director	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Steven T. Mnuchin Steven T. Mnuchin	Director and Chairman	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Joseph F. Dunford, Jr. Joseph F. Dunford, Jr.	Director	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Peter Thomas Killalea Peter Thomas Killalea	Director	December 10, 2024	
/s/ Miguel Gutiérrez Miguel Gutiérrez	Director	December 10, 2024	
	11.5		

II-5

# AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this registration statement on Form F-3 has been signed on behalf of the registrant by the undersigned, solely in his capacity as the duly authorized representative of the registrant in the United States, on December 10, 2024.

By: /s/ Rick Dunn Name: Rick Dunn



### Our ref: RZB/791064-000005/37077165v4

Satellogic Inc. Kingston Chambers PO Box 173 Road Town Tortola, VG1110 British Virgin Islands

10 December 2024

Dear Sirs

### Satellogic Inc. (the "Company")

We have acted as counsel as to British Virgin Islands law to the Company in connection with the Company's registration statement on Form F-3, including all amendments or supplements thereto (the "**Registration Statement**"), under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**"), to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "**Commission**"), relating to registering with the Commission under the Securities Act:

- a) the offering and sale to the public (the "Offering") of up to US\$150,000,000 amount of class A ordinary shares of US\$0.0001 par value each of the Company ("Class A Ordinary Shares" and each a "Class A Ordinary Share"); and
- b) the proposed resale of up to 3,571,429 Class A Ordinary Shares (the "Resale Shares") by the Selling Securityholder (as defined in the Registration Statement) which consists of Class A Ordinary Shares issued to the Selling Securityholder pursuant to a share purchase agreement between the Company and the Selling Securityholder dated 8 December 2024 (the "Purchase Agreement").

The Class A Ordinary Shares and the Resale Shares are, together the "Securities".

This opinion letter is given in accordance with the terms of the "Legal Matters" section of the Registration Statement.

### 1 Documents Reviewed

We have reviewed originals, copies, drafts or conformed copies of the following documents:

- 1.1 The public records of the Company on file and available for public inspection at the Registry of Corporate Affairs in the British Virgin Islands (the "**Registry of Corporate Affairs**") on 9 December 2024, including the Company's certificate of incorporation and its memorandum and articles of association as most recently amended on 8 March 2023 (the "**Memorandum and Articles**").
- 1.2 The records of proceedings available from a search of the electronic records maintained on the Judicial Enforcement Management System and the E-Litigation Portal from 1 January 2000 and available for inspection on 9 December 2024 at the British Virgin Islands High Court Registry (the "High Court Registry").
- 1.3 The written resolutions of the board of directors of the Company dated 8 December 2024 (the "**Resolutions**").
- 1.4 A certificate of incumbency dated 9 December 2024, issued by Maples Corporate Services (BVI) Limited, the Company's registered agent (the "Registered Agent's Certificate").
- 1.5 A certificate of good standing with respect to the Company issued by the Registrar of Corporate Affairs dated 9 December 2024 (the "Certificate of Good Standing").
- 1.6 A certificate from a director of the Company (a copy of which is attached as Annexure A) (the "Director's Certificate").
- 1.7 The Purchase Agreement.
- 1.8 The Registration Statement.

### 2 Assumptions

The following opinions are given only as to, and based on, circumstances and matters of fact existing and known to us on the date of this opinion letter. These opinions only relate to the laws of the British Virgin Islands which are in force on the date of this opinion letter. In giving the following opinions we have relied (without further verification) upon the completeness and accuracy, as at the date of this opinion letter, of the Registered Agent's Certificate, the Director's Certificate and the Certificate of Good Standing. We have also relied upon the following assumptions, which we have not independently verified:

- 2.1 The Purchase Agreement has been or will be authorised and duly executed and unconditionally delivered by or on behalf of all relevant parties in accordance with all relevant laws (other than, with respect to the Company, the laws of the British Virgin Islands).
- 2.2 The Purchase Agreement is, or will be, legal, valid, binding and enforceable against all relevant parties in accordance with their terms under the laws of the State of New York (the "**Relevant Law**") and all other relevant laws (other than, with respect to the Company, the laws of the British Virgin Islands).
- 2.3 The choice of the Relevant Law as the governing law of the Purchase Agreement has been made in good faith and would be regarded as a valid and binding selection which will be upheld by the courts of the State of New York and any other relevant jurisdiction (other than the British Virgin Islands) as a matter of the Relevant Law and all other relevant laws (other than the laws of the British Virgin Islands).
- 2.4 Where the Purchase Agreement has been provided to us in draft or undated form, it will be duly executed, dated and unconditionally delivered by all parties thereto in materially the same form as the last version provided to us and, where we have been provided with successive drafts of the Purchase Agreement marked to show changes to a previous draft, all such changes have been accurately marked.

- 2.5 Copies of documents, conformed copies or drafts of documents provided to us are true and complete copies of, or in the final forms of, the originals.
- 2.6 All signatures, initials and seals are genuine.
- 2.7 The capacity, power, authority and legal right of all parties under all relevant laws and regulations (other than, with respect to the Company, the laws and regulations of the British Virgin Islands) to enter into, execute, unconditionally deliver and perform their respective obligations under the Purchase Agreement.
- 2.8 The Resolutions remain in full force and effect and have not been revoked or varied.
- 2.9 That all public records of the Company which we have examined are accurate and that the information disclosed by the searches which we conducted against the Company at the Registry of Corporate Affairs and the High Court Registry is true and complete and that such information has not since then been altered and that such searches did not fail to disclose any information which had been delivered for registration but did not appear on the public records at the date of our searches.
- 2.10 No invitation has been or will be made by or on behalf of the Company to the public in the British Virgin Islands to subscribe for any of the Class A Ordinary Shares or Resale Shares.
- 2.11 The Company has received, or will receive, cash consideration or non-cash consideration in consideration for the issue of the Class A Ordinary Shares, and that:
  - (a) none of the Class A Ordinary Shares have been, or will be, issued for less than their par value; and
  - (b) to the extent that any Class A Ordinary Shares are, or will be, issued, in whole or in part, for non-cash consideration, the value of the non-cash consideration and cash consideration, if any, is not less than the amount credited or to be credited for such Class A Ordinary Shares.
- 2.12 To the extent that any Class A Ordinary Shares are to be issued, in whole or in part, for non-cash consideration, the Company has passed or will pass a resolution of directors in respect of such Class A Ordinary Shares stating:
  - (a) the amount to be credited for the issue of such Class A Ordinary Shares; and
  - (b) that, in their opinion, the present cash value of the non-cash consideration and cash consideration, if any, is not less than the amount to be credited for such Class A Ordinary Shares.
- 2.13 The Company has received cash consideration in the amount required under the Purchase Agreement (being an amount that is not less than the par value of the Resale Shares) in consideration for the issue of the Resale Shares.
- 2.14 No monies paid to or for the account of any party under the Purchase Agreement or any property received or disposed of by any party to the Purchase Agreement in each case in connection with the Purchase Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby represent or will represent proceeds of criminal conduct or criminal property or terrorist property (as defined in the Proceeds of Criminal Conduct Act (As Revised)).

- 2.15 There is nothing contained in the minute book or corporate records of the Company (which we have not inspected) which would or might affect the opinions set out below.
- 2.16 There is nothing under any law (other than the laws of the British Virgin Islands) which would or might affect the opinions set out below. Specifically, we have made no independent investigation of the Relevant Law.
- 2.17 There is no contractual or other prohibition or restriction (other than as arising under British Virgin Islands law) binding on the Company prohibiting or restricting it from entering into and performing its obligations under the Purchase Agreement.
- 2.18 The Company had or will have sufficient authorised and unissued shares under the Memorandum and Articles at the time any Class A Ordinary Shares are issued.
- 2.19 There is nothing under any law (other than the laws of the British Virgin Islands) which would or might affect the opinions set out below. We have not made any investigation of the laws, rules or regulations of any jurisdiction other than the laws of the British Virgin Islands.

Save as aforesaid we have not been instructed to undertake and have not undertaken any further enquiry or due diligence in relation to the transaction the subject of this opinion.

### 3 Opinions

Based upon, and subject to, the foregoing assumptions and the qualifications set out below, and having regard to such legal considerations as we deem relevant, we are of the opinion that:

- 3.1 The Company is a company limited by shares incorporated with limited liability under the BVI Business Companies Act (As Revised) (the "Act"), is in good standing at the Registry of Corporate Affairs and is validly existing under the laws of the British Virgin Islands.
- 3.2 With respect to the Class A Ordinary Shares, when: (a) the board of directors of the Company has taken all necessary corporate action to approve the issue thereof, the terms of the offering thereof and related matters; (b) the issue of such Class A Ordinary Shares have been recorded in the Company's register of members; and (c) the subscription price of such Class A Ordinary Shares have been fully paid in cash or other consideration approved by the board of directors of the Company, the Class A Ordinary Shares will be duly authorised, validly issued, fully-paid and nonassessable. As a matter of British Virgin Islands law, a share is only issued when it has been entered in the register of members.
- 3.3 The Resale Shares to be resold as contemplated by the Registration Statement were duly authorised, and when issued and paid for in the manner described in the Purchase Agreement and in accordance with the Resolutions, such Resale Shares will be legally issued, fully paid and non-assessable. As a matter of British Virgin Islands law, a share is only issued when it has been entered in the register of members of the Company.

#### 4 Qualifications

The opinions expressed above are subject to the following qualifications:

- 4.1 The obligations assumed by the Company under the Purchase Agreement will not necessarily be enforceable in all circumstances in accordance with their terms. In particular:
  - (a) enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation, reorganisation, readjustment of debts or moratorium or other laws of general application relating to or affecting the rights of creditors;
  - (b) enforcement may be limited by general principles of equity. For example, equitable remedies such as specific performance may not be available, inter alia, where damages are considered to be an adequate remedy;
  - (c) some claims may become barred under relevant statutes of limitation or may be or become subject to defences of set-off, counterclaim, estoppel and similar defences;
  - (d) where obligations are to be performed in a jurisdiction outside the British Virgin Islands, they may not be enforceable in the British Virgin Islands to the extent that performance would be illegal under the laws of that jurisdiction;
  - (e) the courts of the British Virgin Islands have jurisdiction to give judgment in the currency of the relevant obligation;
  - (f) arrangements that constitute penalties will not be enforceable;
  - (g) enforcement may be prevented by reason of fraud, coercion, duress, undue influence, misrepresentation, public policy or mistake or limited by the doctrine of frustration of contracts;
  - (h) an agreement made by a person in the course of carrying on unauthorised financial services business is unenforceable against the other party under section 50F of the Financial Services Commission Act (As Revised);
  - provisions imposing confidentiality obligations may be overridden by compulsion of applicable law or the requirements of legal and/or regulatory process;
  - the courts of the British Virgin Islands may decline to exercise jurisdiction in relation to substantive proceedings brought under or in relation to the Purchase Agreement in matters where they determine that such proceedings may be tried in a more appropriate forum;
  - (k) we reserve our opinion as to the enforceability of the relevant provisions of the Purchase Agreement to the extent that they purport to grant exclusive jurisdiction as there may be circumstances in which the courts of the British Virgin Islands would accept jurisdiction notwithstanding such provisions; and
  - (1) a company cannot, by agreement or in its articles of association, restrict the exercise of a statutory power and there is doubt as to the enforceability of any provision in the Purchase Agreement whereby the Company covenants to restrict the exercise of powers specifically given to it under the Act including, without limitation, the power to increase its maximum number of shares, amend its memorandum and articles of association or present a petition to a British Virgin Islands court for an order to wind up the Company.

- 4.2 To maintain the Company in good standing with the Registrar of Corporate Affairs under the laws of the British Virgin Islands, annual filing fees must be paid and returns made to the Registrar of Corporate Affairs within the time frame prescribed by law.
- 4.3 We express no opinion as to the meaning, validity or effect of any references to foreign (i.e. non-British Virgin Islands) statutes, rules, regulations, codes, judicial authority or any other promulgations and any references to them in the Purchase Agreement.
- 4.4 The obligations of the Company may be subject to restrictions pursuant to United Nations and United Kingdom sanctions extended to the British Virgin Islands by Orders in Council and/or sanctions imposed by governmental or regulatory authorities or agencies in the British Virgin Islands under British Virgin Islands legislation.
- 4.5 Under British Virgin Islands law, the register of members is *prima facie* evidence of title to shares and this register would not record a third party interest in such shares. However, there are certain limited circumstances where an application may be made to a British Virgin Islands court for a determination on whether the register of members reflects the correct legal position. Further, the British Virgin Islands court has the power to order that the register of members maintained by a company should be rectified where it considers that the register of members does not reflect the correct legal position. For the purposes of the opinion given in paragraphs 3.2 and 3.3, there are no circumstances or matters of fact known to us on the date of this opinion letter which would properly form the basis for an application for an order for rectification of the register of members of the Company, but if such an application were made in respect of the Class A Ordinary Shares or Resale Shares, then the validity of such shares may be subject to re-examination by a British Virgin Islands court.
- 4.6 In this opinion letter, the phrase "non-assessable" means, with respect to the issuance of shares, that a shareholder shall not, in respect of the relevant shares and in the absence of a contractual arrangement, or an obligation pursuant to the memorandum and articles of association, to the contrary, have any obligation to make further contributions to the Company's assets (except in exceptional circumstances, such as involving fraud, the establishment of an agency relationship or an illegal or improper purpose or other circumstances in which a court may be prepared to pierce or lift the corporate veil).
- 4.7 The search of records of proceedings available at the High Court Registry would not reveal any proceeding which has been placed under seal or anonymised (whether by order of the Court or pursuant to the practice of the High Court Registry).
- 4.8 We express no view as to the commercial terms of the Purchase Agreement or whether such terms represent the intentions of the parties and make no comment with regard to warranties or representations that may be made by the Company.
- 4.9 The search of records of proceedings available at the High Court Registry would not reveal any proceeding which has been placed under seal or anonymised (whether by order of the Court or pursuant to the practice of the High Court Registry).

The opinions in this opinion letter are strictly limited to the matters contained in the opinions section above and do not extend to any other matters. We have not been asked to review and we therefore have not reviewed any of the ancillary documents relating to the Purchase Agreement and express no opinion or observation upon the terms of any such document.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Legal Matters" in the prospectus included in the Registration Statement. In providing our consent, we do not thereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the SEC Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

This opinion is addressed to you and may be relied upon by you, your counsel pursuant to the Registration Statement. This opinion is limited to the matters detailed herein and is not to be read as an opinion with respect to any other matter.

Yours faithfully

/s/ Maples and Calder Maples and Calder

#### **Director's Certificate**

To: Maples and Calder Kingston Chambers PO Box 173 Road Town Tortola British Virgin Islands

Date: 10 December 2024

Dear Sirs

# Satellogic Inc. (the "Company")

I, the undersigned, being a director of the Company, am aware that you are being asked to provide a legal opinion or legal opinions in relation to certain aspects of British Virgin Islands law (each, an "**Opinion**"). Unless otherwise defined herein, capitalised terms used in this certificate have the meaning given to them in the applicable Opinion. I hereby certify that:

- 1 The memorandum and articles of association of the Company the most recent amendment to which having been registered on 8 March 2023 (the "**Memorandum and Articles**") remain in full force and effect and are unamended.
- 2 The written resolutions of the board of directors of the Company dated 8 December 2024 (the "**Resolutions**") ") were duly passed in the manner prescribed in the Memorandum and Articles (including, without limitation, with respect to the disclosure of interests (if any) by directors of the Company).
- 3 The members of the Company (the "**Members**") have not restricted or limited the powers of the directors of the Company in any way.
- 4 The directors of the Company at the date of the Resolutions and at the date of this certificate were and are as follows: (i) Emiliano Kargieman; (ii) Marcos Eduardo Galperin; (iii) Peter Thomas Killalea; (iv) Kelly Kennedy; (v) Steven Terner Mnuchin; (vi) Theodore Glass Wang; (vii) Joseph Francis Dunford, Jr.; and (viii) Miguel Angel Gutierrez Mendez.
- 5 The minute book and corporate records of the Company as maintained at its registered office in the British Virgin Islands and on which the Registered Agent's Certificate were prepared are complete and accurate in all material respects, and all minutes and resolutions filed therein represent a complete and accurate record of all meetings of the Members and directors (or any committee thereof) (duly convened in accordance with the memorandum and articles of association of the Company) and all resolutions passed at the meetings, or passed by written resolution or consent, as the case may be.
- 6 The Company has not created any charges over any of its property or assets save those entered in its register of charges maintained at the registered office of the Company.
- Prior to, at the time of, and immediately following effectiveness of the Registration Statement and execution of the Purchase Agreement the Company was, or will be, able to pay its debts as they fell, or fall, due, and the transactions to which the Registration Statement relate will not cause the Company to become unable to pay its debts as they fall due. The Company has entered, or will enter, into the Registration Statement for proper value, not with an intention to defraud or wilfully defeat an obligation owed to any creditor and the transactions contemplated thereby do not and will not give any creditor an unfair preference.

- 8 The directors of the Company consider the transactions contemplated by the Registration Statement and the Purchase Agreement to be of commercial benefit to the Company and have acted in good faith in the best interests of the Company, and for a proper purpose of the Company, in relation to the transactions which are the subject of the Opinion.
- 9 Immediately prior to the issue of all Class A Ordinary Shares pursuant to the Registration Statement, the Company will have sufficient authorised but unissued Class A Ordinary Shares under the Memorandum and Articles.
- 10 Other than the Purchase Agreement that has been provided to you for your review, there are no other agreements under which Class A Ordinary Shares authorised for issuance pursuant to the Resolutions have been or are to be issued.
- 11 To the best of my knowledge and belief, having made due inquiry, there are no circumstances or matters of fact existing which may properly form the basis for an application for an order for rectification of the register of Members.
- 12 The Class A Ordinary Shares issued or to be issued pursuant to the Purchase Agreement have been, or will be, duly registered, and will continue to be registered, in the Company's register of members.
- 13 Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries (if any) has an interest in any land in the British Virgin Islands.
- To the best of my knowledge and belief, having made due inquiry, the Company is not the subject of legal, arbitral, administrative or other proceedings in any jurisdiction. Nor have the directors of the Company and/or the Members taken any steps to have the Company struck off or placed in liquidation, nor have any steps been taken to wind up the Company. Nor has any receiver been appointed over any of the Company's property or assets.
- 15 To the best of my knowledge and belief, having made due inquiry, there are no circumstances or matters of fact existing which may properly form the basis for an application for an order for rectification of the register of members of the Company.
- 16 The Class A Ordinary Shares to be issued pursuant to the Registration Statement have been, or will be, duly registered, and will continue to be registered, in the Company's register of members. The Resale Shares have been duly registered, and will continue to be registered, in the Company's register of members.
- 17 The Company has at no time had employees.
- 18 No invitation has been made or will be made by or on behalf of the Company to the public in the British Virgin Islands to subscribe for any of the Securities.
- 19 The Company is not a central bank, monetary authority or other sovereign entity of any state and is not a subsidiary, direct or indirect, of any sovereign entity or state.
- 20 There is no contractual or other prohibition or restriction (other than as arising under British Virgin Islands law) binding on the Company prohibiting or restricting it from entering into and performing its obligations under the Purchase Agreement or the Registration Statement.

[the remainder of this page has been intentionally left blank; signature page follows]

I confirm that you may continue to rely on this certificate as being true and correct on the day that you issue the Opinion, unless I shall have previously notified you in writing personally to the contrary.

Name: Emiliano Kargieman

Title: Director

[signature page to director's certificate of Satellogic Inc. addressed to Maples and Calder]

9

#### Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in the Registration Statement on Form F-3 and related Prospectus of Satellogic Inc. and to the incorporation by reference therein of our report dated April 15, 2024, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Satellogic Inc. included in its Annual Report (Form 20-F) for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Charlotte, North Carolina December 10, 2024

#### Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in the Registration Statement on Form F-3 and related Prospectus of Satellogic Inc., and to the incorporation by reference therein of our report dated April 27, 2023, with respect to the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss, redeemable preferred stock and stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows of Satellogic Inc. for the year ended December 31, 2021 included in its Annual Report (Form 20-F) for the year ended December 31, 2023, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ Pistrelli, Henry Martin y Asociados S.A. (Successor firm of Pistrelli, Henry Martin y Asociados S.R.L)

Member of Ernst & Young Global Limited

Buenos Aires, Argentina December 10, 2024

# Calculation of Filing Fee Tables Form F-3 (Form Type)

## Satellogic Inc. (Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

## Table 1: Newly Registered Securities

	Security Type	Security Class Title	Fee Calculation Rule	Amount Registered(1)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Unit	Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Fee Rate	Amount of Registration Fee
Fees to be Paid	Equity	Class A Ordinary Shares, par value \$0.0001 per share	Rule 457(o)	(2)	(2)	\$150,000,000	0.00015310	\$22,965(3)
Fees to be Paid	Equity	Class A Ordinary Shares, par value \$0.0001 per share	Rule 457(c)	3,571,429(4)	\$2.37(5)	\$8,464,287	0.00015310	\$1,296
Fees Previously Paid	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
	Total Offering Amounts Total Fees Previously Paid Total Fee Offsets					\$158,464,287		\$24,261
								\$
								\$
		Net Fe	e Due					\$24,261

1. Pursuant to Rule 416 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), there are also being registered an indeterminable number of additional shares of common stock as may be issuable with respect to the shares being issued hereunder as a result of stock splits, stock dividends or similar transactions.

2. Pursuant to Instruction 2.A(iii)(b) of Item 9(b) of Form F-3, this information is not required to be included. An indeterminate aggregate initial offering price or number of shares of Class A Ordinary Shares is being registered as may be issued at indeterminate prices from time to time with an aggregate initial offering price not to exceed \$150,000,000.

3. Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) of the Securities Act.

4. Consists of 3,571,429 Class A Ordinary Shares, par value \$0.0001 per share, registered for resale by the Selling Securityholder (as defined in the Registration Statement).

5. Estimated solely for the purpose of computing the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c) of the Securities Act. The price per share and aggregate offering price are based on the average of the high and low prices of the Common Stock on December 4, 2024, as reported on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "SATL".